Supporting Children and Youth

Meeting Our Greatest Challenges: The President's Fiscal Year 2017 Budget

Under the President's leadership, we have turned our economy around and created 14 million jobs. Our unemployment rate is below five percent for the first time in almost eight years. Nearly 18 million people have gained health coverage as the Affordable Care Act has taken effect. And we have dramatically cut our deficits by almost three-quarters and set our Nation on a more sustainable fiscal path.

Yet while it is important to take stock of our progress, this Budget is not about looking back at the road we have traveled. It is about looking forward and making sure our economy works for everybody, not just those at the top. It is about choosing investments that not only make us stronger today, but also reflect the kind of country we aspire to be – the kind of country we want to pass on to our children and grandchildren.

The Budget makes critical investments in our domestic and national security priorities while adhering to the bipartisan budget agreement signed into law last fall, and it lifts sequestration in future years so that we continue to invest in our economic future and our national security. It also drives down deficits and maintains our fiscal progress through smart savings from health care, immigration, and tax reforms.

The Budget shows that the President and the Administration remain focused on meeting our greatest challenges – including accelerating the pace of innovation to tackle climate change and find new treatments for devastating diseases; giving everyone a fair shot at opportunity and economic security; and advancing our national security and global leadership – not only for the year ahead, but for decades to come.

The Budget takes a number of steps to support and expand opportunities for children and youth, including expanding access to high-quality early childhood education; expanding opportunities for disconnected youth; building ladders of opportunity for all young people; and improving and expanding access to mental health services.

EQUIPPING EVERY CHILD WITH A HIGH-QUALITY EDUCATION

Children and youth must be prepared with the skills and knowledge necessary to compete in the 21st Century economy. Expanding educational opportunities is critical to equipping all children with these skills and positioning them to succeed as adults. The Budget therefore includes investments and initiatives to improve all levels of education, from early childhood education through college.

Expanding Access to High-Quality Early Childhood Education.

High-quality child care and early education provide children with a foundation for success in school and put them on a path toward realizing their full potential. Supporting children during this critical stage of development yields long-lasting benefits, particularly for children from low-income families who often start kindergarten far less prepared than their peers. The Budget expands access to high-

quality early childhood education while also investing in innovation and evaluation to continue to build the evidence base about what works for our youngest learners and their families. The Budget:

- Expands access to quality child care for working families. The Budget reflects the President's commitment to quality, affordable child care. The Budget invests \$82 billion in additional funding over the next ten years to ensure that all low- and moderate-income working families with young children have access to high quality, affordable child care, as opposed to the small share of families who receive this help today. This landmark proposal makes significant investments in raising the quality of child care, including investments to improve the skills, competencies, and training of the child care workforce, and a higher subsidy rate for higher quality care. This increased subsidy rate, paired with investments in workforce development, will improve the quality of care children receive, partly by allowing for more adequate compensation of child care workers. Overall, this proposal will expand access to high-quality care for more than 1.1 million additional children under age four by 2026. In addition, the Budget includes \$200 million in discretionary funding above the 2016 level to help States implement the changes required by the new bipartisan Child Care and Development Block Grant Act of 2014 and for competitive pilot projects to help build a supply of high-quality child care in rural areas and during non-traditional hours.
- Cuts taxes for families paying for child care with a credit of up to \$3,000 per child. The Budget triples the maximum Child and Dependent Care Tax Credit (CDCTC) for families with children under age five and makes the full CDCTC available to families with incomes of up to \$120,000, benefiting families with young children, older children, and dependents who are elderly or have disabilities. Meanwhile, the Budget would eliminate tax preferences for flexible spending accounts (FSAs) for child care expenses, which are poorly targeted and complex, reinvesting the savings in the improved CDCTC. The child care tax reforms would benefit 5.1 million families, helping them cover costs for 6.7 million children beginning in 2017.
- Increases the duration of Head Start programs, while maintaining access to Head Start. The Budget includes \$9.6 billion for Head Start, an increase of \$434 million over 2016 enacted. This funding will help ensure that grantees, including Early Head Start-Child Care Partnership grantees, maintain the number of children served and the quality of their program. This level also includes an additional \$292 million in 2017 to increase the number of children participating in a full school day and year Head Start program, which research shows is more effective than programs of shorter duration and also helps meet the needs of working parents. This investment builds on the nearly \$300 million investment made in 2016 to increase the duration of Head Start programs.
- Supports universal preschool through the Preschool for All Initiative. As a new federal-state partnership, the President's Preschool for All Initiative would provide \$75 billion in funding over the next ten years to give all four-year-olds from low- and moderate-income families access to high-quality preschool, while encouraging States to expand those programs to reach additional children from middle-class families and establish full-day kindergarten policies. The initiative is paid for through an increase in tobacco taxes that will help reduce youth smoking and save lives.
- Lays the groundwork for universal preschool with the Preschool Development Grants. The Budget provides \$350 million at the Department of Health and Human Services for the

Preschool Development Grants (PDG) program – an initiative jointly administered by the Departments of Health and Human Services and Education. This represents an increase of \$100 million from the 2016 enacted level. With the support of federal funding made available through the Administration's PDG program, 18 States are currently expanding high-quality preschool programs to reach additional children in targeted, high-need communities. This work will continue under the bipartisan congressional authorization of the new PDG program in ESSA, the first program in a major elementary and secondary education statute devoted solely to the expansion of high-quality preschool and early education, a clear recognition of the importance of preschool in ensuring students are successful in school. These grants lay the groundwork for universal preschool as envisioned in the Preschool for All initiative.

- Invests in voluntary, evidence-based home visiting. The Budget extends and expands evidence-based, voluntary home visiting programs, which enable nurses, social workers, and other professionals to connect families to services to support children's healthy development and learning. As with Preschool for All, the proposal is paid for through an increase in tobacco taxes. The Budget also includes \$20 million for a new initiative in rural home visiting that the Department of Agriculture will administer in coordination with the Department of Health and Human Services. This initiative will focus exclusively on providing home visiting services in the most remote rural and tribal areas.
- Invests in early learning for children with disabilities. The Budget provides \$907 million in Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) Preschools Grants and the IDEA Infants and Families program, an increase of \$80 million compared to 2016. This proposal includes \$15 million for a demonstration initiative for early identification of and intervention for learning and developmental delays and disabilities, with a potential focus on autism, intended to help identify, develop, and scale-up evidence-based practices.

Putting Students on a Path to College and Careers.

In 2015, Congress enacted the Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA), a bipartisan reauthorization of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA) that cements many of the Administration's key education reforms and reflects the progress States and districts have made in implementing these important changes. Building on earlier Administration initiatives, ESSA requires States to set high standards for all students that prepare them for college and careers, ensures that States and districts will hold schools accountable for the success of all students, invests in place-based and evidence-based strategies, reduces the burden of unnecessary standardized testing, supports the recruitment and retention of effective teachers and school leaders, recognizes the importance of expanding high-quality preschool, and replicates high-quality charter schools. The Budget supports ESSA, and emphasizes two particular areas of investment: increasing equity and excellence, and supporting teachers and principals.

Increasing Equity and Excellence. While the Nation has made significant progress in increasing overall graduation rates, gaps between different student groups continue to persist. One reason for these disparities is significant resource inequities, including stark differences in funding, effective teaching, student support services, and challenging coursework. For example, children from low-income families are less likely to be enrolled in preschool than their more affluent peers – 41 percent compared to 61 percent. In addition, students of color have less access to rigorous coursework; only 57 percent of African American students and two-thirds of Hispanic students attend a high school where

the full range of college prep coursework is offered. ESSA seeks to address these inequities, building on the progress that States, schools, and educators have made to deliver on the promise of education as a fundamental civil right – true to the intent of the original Elementary and Secondary Education Act signed by President Lyndon Johnson in 1965. The Budget provides funding where States and school districts most need it to advance equity and excellence. Investments include:

- \$15.4 billion for Title I Grants to Local Educational Agencies (LEAs) the cornerstone of
 Federal efforts to ensure that all students, including poor and minority students, students with
 disabilities, and English learners, graduate from high school prepared for college and careers. A
 portion of the increase would be reserved to support State and local school improvement
 activities.
- \$4 billion in mandatory funding over three years for the new Computer Science for All program, which would support all 50 States in their efforts to expand access to rigorous instruction, learning, and programs of study in computer science. The Budget also includes the \$100 million discretionary Computer Science for All Development Grants program for school districts to jumpstart this effort and promote innovative strategies to provide high-quality instruction and other learning opportunities in computer science.
- \$80 million for a new Next Generation High Schools program to promote the whole school redesign of the high school experience through competitive grants to LEAs and their partners. The program would support innovative models that personalize teaching and promote active learning for students, and that enable secondary schools to adopt new approaches for engaging, preparing, and inspiring college and career-ready students. The proposal would focus particularly on school models that are designed to engage and expand opportunities for girls and other groups underrepresented in science, technology, engineering, and mathematics (STEM) fields.
- \$180 million for the Education, Innovation, and Research program, an increase of \$60 million over the 2016 enacted level for its predecessor, the Investing in Innovation program, to support the creation, development, implementation, replication, and scaling up of evidence-based, field-initiated innovations designed to improve achievement and attainment for high-need students.
- \$120 million for a new Stronger Together Grants program, which would encourage the
 voluntary development of innovative plans to increase socioeconomic diversity in schools
 through community-supported strategies, and expand existing efforts in States and
 communities.
- \$128 million for Promise Neighborhoods, an increase of \$55 million, to build on the success of the program by supporting up to 15 new implementation grants in communities that seek to break the intergenerational cycle of poverty through a continuum of coordinated services from birth through college, and continuation awards in 5 communities.
- \$11.9 billion for grants to States under the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA Part B) to support special education and related services and help States and LEAs improve results for children with disabilities.
- \$500 million for the new Student Support and Academic Enrichment grants to support States and districts in providing students with access to a well-rounded education, strengthening school conditions for learning, and improving the effective use of technology.
- \$403 million for State Assessments to support the administration and use of assessments across all 50 States, invest in the development and implementation of next-generation assessment systems, and improve assessment practices while reducing unnecessary testing consistent with the Administration's Testing Action Plan.

Supporting America's Teachers and Principals. The Budget invests \$2.8 billion in discretionary funding for programs to provide broad support for educators at every phase of their careers, from ensuring they have strong preparation before entering the classroom, to pioneering new approaches to help teachers succeed in the classroom, and equipping them with tools and training they need to implement college- and career-ready standards. This includes \$250 million for the Teacher and School Leader Incentive Program to drive improvements in school districts' human capital management systems through innovative strategies for recruiting, developing, evaluating, and retaining excellent educators. To ensure teachers enter the classroom prepared to be effective, the Budget funds a \$125 million Teacher and Principals Pathways program to support teacher preparation programs and nonprofits partnering with school districts to create or expand high-quality pathways into the teaching profession, particularly into high-need schools and high-need subjects such as STEM. A new program, Teach to Lead, will fund teacher-led projects to improve the quality of education, drawing on the knowledge and passion of teachers to identify, implement, and expand effective practices. Finally, the Budget includes RESPECT: Best Job in the World, a \$1 billion mandatory initiative that will support a nationwide effort to attract and retain effective teachers in high-need schools by increasing compensation and paths for advancement, implementing teacher-led development opportunities to improve instruction, and creating working conditions and school climates conducive to student success. This proposal supports the Department of Education's (ED) efforts to ensure all students' equitable access to effective teachers.

Making a High-Quality College Education More Affordable.

Higher education is one of the clearest pathways into the middle class, and decades of research have shown large returns to higher education in terms of labor market earnings, health, and well-being. In fact, research shows that the typical college graduate earns twice as much over their lifetime as the typical high school graduate. Over the next decade, jobs requiring education beyond high school will grow more rapidly than jobs that do not. From the start of the Administration, the President has focused on making college more accessible and affordable for all Americans, with the goal of making the United States the leader once again in college completion, as it was a generation ago. The Administration ended the inefficient guaranteed student loan program and reinvested the savings into making college more affordable, including strengthening and expanding the Pell Grant program, the cornerstone of opportunity for low- and moderate-income students. The Budget builds on these accomplishments to make college accessible and affordable while focusing new attention on ensuring that students not only attend college, but that they complete their degrees. Too many students start but do not finish a degree, often leaving them with significant debt and without the skills and credentials they need for success.

Promoting Affordability and Completion

In order to provide new resources that will make college more affordable and will promote college completion, the Budget:

Provides \$60.8 billion in mandatory funding over the next decade for America's College
Promise (ACP), which would create a new partnership with States to make two years of
community college free for responsible students, letting students earn the first half of a
bachelor's degree or an associate degree and acquire skills needed in the workforce at no cost.
ACP would also provide grants to four-year Historically Black Colleges & Universities
(HBCUs) and Minority Serving Institutions (MSIs), to provide new low-income students,

- including community college transfers, with up to two years of college at zero or significantly reduced tuition.
- Supports community and technical colleges' development, operation, and expansion of innovative, evidence-based, tuition-free job training programs in high-demand fields such as healthcare, manufacturing, and IT through \$75 million for the American Technical Training Fund. This initiative will be jointly administered by ED and the Department of Labor (DOL).
- Supports and encourages on-time and accelerated completion through year-round Pell availability to low-income students who have exhausted their award and completed a full-time course load of 24 credits.
- Promotes acceleration towards on-time completion by increasing the Pell Grant by an additional \$300 for students taking at least 15 credit hours per semester in an academic year, the number of credits typically required for on-time completion.
- Funds the full Pell Grant maximum award estimated to be \$5,935 in award year 2017/18 (\$6,235 for students taking at least 15 credits) and continues to index Pell to inflation indefinitely beyond the 2017 award year to protect and sustain its value for future generation.
- Expands postsecondary education to incarcerated individuals eligible for release through the Second Chance Pell proposal with the goals of helping them get jobs, support their families, and strengthen their communities.
- Rewards colleges that successfully enroll and graduate a significant number of low-income students on time and encourages all institutions to improve their performance through the new College Opportunity and Graduation Bonus program.
- Reforms campus-based student aid programs to ensure that the funds are allocated to high-value schools that provide a quality education at a reasonable price to their students, particularly low-income students.
- Simplifies the FAFSA by eliminating burdensome and unnecessarily complex student aid application questions to make it easier for students and families to access federal student aid and afford a postsecondary education.
- Improves and streamlines PAYE and other income-driven repayment plans and creates a single, simple, and better targeted plan for borrowers that will help them manage their debt, as well as simplifying and strengthening teacher loan forgiveness programs. This builds on the Administration's efforts to increase enrollment in these plans, which has thus far helped more than 4 million borrowers manage their student loan debt.
- Simplifies and expands education tax benefits for all students and families. The tax bill enacted in December made the American Opportunity Tax Credit (AOTC) first enacted in the Recovery Act permanent. The AOTC provides a maximum credit of up to \$2,500 per year for the first four years and is refundable up to \$1,000. The Budget would streamline and further expand education tax benefits by (1) consolidating the Lifetime Learning Credit into an expanded AOTC, which would be available for five years and refundable up to \$1,500 for students enrolled half-time or more; (2) exempting Pell Grants from taxation and the AOTC calculation; and (3) eliminating tax on student loan debt forgiveness, while repealing the complicated student loan interest deduction for new borrowers.

Ensuring that Students are Well-Served in School and by the Student Aid System

For students to succeed, institutions of higher education must deliver the high-quality education that students deserve and when students have completed their degrees, the student aid system needs to provide high-quality loan servicing to ensure that students are enrolled in manageable repayment plans and are able to get the help they need to meet their loan obligations. To meet these goals, the Budget:

- Protects students and taxpayers by lowering the share of federal revenues that for-profit colleges and universities are allowed to derive from federal financial student aid, from 90 to 85 percent, and ensuring that all sources of government support including benefits provided to current and former members of the military and their families are included in this calculation. The intent of this requirement is simple: quality for-profit programs should be able to secure funding that is not solely from the Federal Government and thus, show that they are able to bring in students willing to spend their own funds
- Provides \$1.6 billion for the Office of Federal Student Aid, which is responsible for administering the more than \$140 billion in new financial aid made available each year to students at over 6,000 colleges and universities. This funding will be used to implement the Administration's ongoing efforts to ensure that student loan contractors provide high-quality loan servicing to students. These funds will also allow the Department to provide enhanced oversight and strengthen enforcement activities such as pursuing schools that engage in deceptive or misleading practices toward students, including veterans. Funds will also be used to provide students and families with clear information about how students who attend different colleges fare.

Innovation in Higher Education

To support performance and innovation in higher education, with the goal of improving student success in these and other important outcomes, the Budget:

- Expands the First in the World fund to \$100 million, to identify and expand promising and evidenced-based innovations and practices at colleges and universities across the country to improve graduation rates and other educational outcomes for all students and make college more affordable.
- Provides new College Opportunity and Graduation Bonuses to reward colleges that ensure that a large share of students receiving Pell Grants finish their degrees and to schools that improve their performance on this important metric of success.
- Proposes a new \$75 million American Technical Training Fund, which would provide competitive grants to support the development, operation and expansion of innovative, evidence-based, tuition-free job training programs in high-demand fields.

Expanding Access and Opportunity at America's Minority Serving Institutions

MSIs, including HBCUs, Hispanic-Serving Institutions (HSIs), Asian American and Native American Pacific Islander-Serving Institutions (AANAPIs), and others, open the door to college for a large number of minority college students. To support student success in these important institutions, the Budget:

- Provides as part of America's College Promise (ACP) (described above) grants to four-year HBCUs and MSIs to provide first-time low-income students, including community college transfers, with up to two years of college at zero or significantly reduced tuition.
- Fosters innovative and evidence-based, student-centered strategies and interventions to increase the number of low-income students completing degree programs through a new \$30 million HBCU & MSI Innovation for Completion Fund competitive grant program.

- Sustains funding for Gaining Early Awareness and Readiness for Undergraduate Programs (GEAR UP) and TRIO, which help disadvantaged students prepare for, enroll, and complete postsecondary education.
- Provides that up to \$20 million of the TRIO funding would support a TRIO Demonstration Initiative to test new approaches to foster college success.
- Creates a 30 percent set-aside for HBCUs & MSIs in the \$100 million First in the World
 competition to drive innovations in higher education that increase college completion, value,
 and affordability.

Supporting Adolescent Girls Worldwide

Globally, 62 million girls are not in school. Half of them are adolescents. We know that countries with more girls in secondary school tend to have lower maternal mortality rates, lower infant mortality rates, lower rates of HIV/AIDS, and better child nutrition. But too often, a girl who could change her world for the better is locked out of that future by the circumstances of her birth or the customs of her community. In March 2015, the President and First Lady launched Let Girls Learn, which brings together the Department of State, the U.S. Agency for International Development, the Peace Corps, and the Millennium Challenge Corporation, as well as other agencies and programs like PEPFAR, to address the range of challenges preventing adolescent girls from enrolling, completing, and succeeding in school. Over the past year, the initiative has launched a \$25 million Challenge Fund, supported Peace Corps Volunteers in 13 countries, and forged adolescent girls' education partnerships with several countries. The Budget provides more than \$100 million in new funds for Let Girls Learn, which will augment ongoing investments that support adolescent girls. Let Girls Learn will continue to leverage public-private partnerships, and challenge organizations, governments, and private sector partners to commit resources to improve the lives of adolescent girls worldwide.

Computer Science for All and STEM Education.

Last year, there were over 600,000 tech jobs open across the United States, and by 2018, 51 percent of all STEM jobs are projected to be in computer science-related fields. More than nine of ten parents want computer science taught at their child's school. However, by some estimates, just one quarter of all K-12 schools in the United States offer computer science with programming and coding, even as other advanced economies such as England are making it available for all students between the ages of five and 16. Wide disparities exist even for those who do have access to these courses. For example, in the fewer than 15 percent of all high schools that offered any Advanced Placement (AP) CS courses in 2015, only 22 percent of those who took the exam were girls, and only 13 percent were African-American or Latino students. Disparities in computer science are emblematic of the large gaps in student access and engagement in STEM courses overall; only half of high schools offer calculus, and only 63 percent offer physics.

To address these disparities, the Budget provides resources to empower States and districts to create high-quality computer science learning opportunities in grades K-8 and access to computer science courses in high school. Under the Computer Science for All proposal, the Budget includes \$4 billion in mandatory funding over three years that would allow all fifty states to increase access to K-12 computer science and other rigorous STEM coursework by training teachers, expanding access to high-quality instructional materials, building effective regional partnerships, training teachers, expanding access to high-quality instructional materials, and building effective regional partnerships.

Complementing the mandatory Computer Science for All proposal, the Budget dedicates \$100 million in discretionary funding at the Department of Education for Computer Science for All Development Grants to jumpstart the initiative by helping school districts, alone or in consortia, with other districts or States, execute ambitious computer science expansion efforts, particularly for traditionally underrepresented students. Both the mandatory and discretionary proposal would also encourage States and districts to expand overall access to rigorous STEM coursework.

Expanding the Learn-and-Earn Strategy of Apprenticeship.

Apprenticeship is a proven strategy for preparing workers for middle-class jobs. On average, apprentices who finish their program earn \$50,000 a year and increase their lifetime earning potential by \$300,000. The Budget proposes new investments that build on the progress underway in expanding apprenticeships. Today, there are 75,000 more apprentices in training than when the President first launched the American Apprenticeship Initiative in 2014, the largest increase in nearly a decade. The Budget further invests in this proven strategy, sustaining the new \$90 million in grants provided in 2016 — a landmark investment – and proposing a \$2 billion mandatory Apprenticeship Training Fund to support state strategies to expand apprenticeship, add new youth apprenticeships and preapprenticeships, and spur new innovations in apprenticeship. These investments would help meet the President's goal to double the number of apprentices across the United States, giving more workers the opportunity to develop job-relevant skills while they are earning a paycheck. Additionally, these investments complement a proposed rule published by the Department of Labor in 2015 to modernize the equal employment opportunity requirements for apprenticeship programs to ensure they can provide a pathway to middle class jobs for women and other groups that have been historically underrepresented in these programs.

HELPING OUR MOST VULNERABLE YOUTH AND FAMILIES

Supporting National Service.

The Budget supports 87,400 AmeriCorps members, 13,000 more members than in 2015. These members support the efforts of nonprofit organizations to address a wide range of critical community challenges, from disaster response to homelessness to low-performing schools. The Budget creates 8,000 summer positions for disconnected youth that can serve as pathways to higher education and employment and expands Resilience AmeriCorps to 175 members.

Opening Doors for Youth.

The Budget invests \$5.5 billion in mandatory funding to help more than one million young people gain the work experience, skills, and networks that come from having a first job. Of this, \$3.5 billion is devoted to getting more young Americans connected to jobs over the summer and year-round; this includes \$1.5 billion to support summer job opportunities, and \$2 billion to create year-round first jobs for nearly 150,000 opportunity youth, those who are currently out-of-school and out-of-work but ready to take on a work opportunity. Additionally, the Budget provides \$2 billion to transform communities struggling with high rates of youth disengagement, high school dropouts, and unemployment into places of opportunity for young adults to help them succeed in school and the labor force. The program will provide funds to local governments to locate and reengage youth, and connect them with the counseling, support services, employment opportunities, and education they need to succeed. The

Budget also provides funding for up to 8,000 summer positions for disconnected youth through AmeriCorps that can serve as pathways to higher education and employment.

Modernizing Child Support.

The Administration is taking steps to modernize the child support program, which touches the lives of one in four American children and half of all poor children. In 2014, the Administration proposed the first comprehensive regulatory overhaul of the child support program in years, to ensure that our enforcement tools are strong and effective. The Budget builds on this progress by proposing a comprehensive package of legislative reforms to complement executive actions, including a proposal to make sure more child support reaches children rather than being retained by the federal and state governments to "pay back" past assistance the child received, and a child support research fund to encourage state IV-D programs to implement family-centered services.

Renewing Efforts to Promote Juvenile Justice and Fight Youth Violence.

The Budget proposes \$334.4 million for the Justice Department's Juvenile Justice Programs and includes evidence-based investments to prevent youth violence. These investments include \$18 million to fund the Community-Based Violence Prevention Initiative; \$4 million for the National Forum on Youth Violence Prevention to help further leverage and scale Federal efforts that support youth violence prevention; and \$20 million for the new Smart on Juvenile Justice initiative that will provide incentive grants to assist States to foster better outcomes for justice-involved youth. Further, the Budget makes available \$23 million for research and pilot projects focused on developing appropriate responses for youth exposed to violence, as well as resources for the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention's Striving to Reduce Youth Violence Everywhere (STRYVE) Initiative.

Improving Services for Individuals with Disabilities.

To ensure individuals with disabilities receive services in the most appropriate setting, the Budget expands access to Medicaid home and community-based long-term care services and supports. The Budget gives states the option to expand eligibility for the Community First Choice and 1915(i) home and community-based state plan options. Additionally, the Budget establishes a pilot for up to five states to test a comprehensive long-term care state plan option that would allow states to provide long-term care services and supports across the continuum of care. The Budget also includes \$8 million for the Aging and Disability Resource Centers (ADRCs) program, which make it easier for Americans nation-wide to learn about and access their health and long-term services and support options. ADRCs support state efforts to create consumer-friendly entry points into long-term care at the community level.

Preventing Hunger and Supporting Healthy Eating.

The Administration strongly supports the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) and other federal nutrition programs as an investment that ensures American families and children have the support they need to build a better future, especially when weathering life's ups and downs, such as loss of a job, illness, or work that pays less than a livable wage. Research increasingly shows links between food security, nutrition, and improved long-term outcomes such as better health, higher educational attainment and greater economic self-sufficiency.

Thus, the Budget maintains robust support for federal nutrition programs that reduce hunger and help families meet their nutritional needs. Chief among these is SNAP, the cornerstone of our Nation's nutrition assistance safety net, touching the lives of about 45 million Americans, the majority of whom are children, the elderly, or people with disabilities.

In addition to supporting SNAP, the Budget invests in providing healthy meals to children during the school day. Each year, it supports almost 5.5 billion school lunches and snacks for 32 million children and almost 2.6 billion breakfasts served to 15 million children. In addition, the Budget includes \$10 million for grants to expand direct certification of children for school meals using income data from other programs, including SNAP, to ensure eligible students can access these programs and to reduce the administrative burden on schools and districts.

The Budget also seeks to ensure all children have consistent and adequate access to nutritious food year round to learn and grow. That is why the Budget invests \$12 billion over ten years to create a permanent Summer Electronic Benefits Transfer for Children (SEBTC) program that will provide all families with children eligible for free and reduced price school meals access to supplemental food benefits during the summer months.

During the academic year, school meals help meet this need for the nearly 22 million low-income children who rely on free and reduced price school meals. However, only a fraction of those children receive free and reduced price meals in the summer months. As a result, low-income children are at higher risk of food insecurity and poorer nutrition during the months when school is out of session. Rigorous evaluations of USDA pilots have found that providing additional food benefits on debit cards to low-income families with school-aged children during summer months can significantly reduce food insecurity.

The Budget also supports the ongoing implementation of the Healthy, Hunger-Free Kids Act of 2010 with an investment of \$35 million in school equipment grants, \$5 million above the 2016 enacted level, to ensure schools have the equipment they need to prepare and serve healthy meals. The Budget provides \$6.35 billion to support the 8.1 million individuals expected to participate in the Special Supplemental Nutrition Program for Women, Infants, and Children (WIC), which is critical to the health of pregnant women, new mothers, infants, and young children.

Partnering with Communities to Expand Opportunity.

From day one, the President called on the Federal Government to think creatively about how to make our efforts more responsive to the ideas and concerns of local citizens. Initiatives such as Promise Zones, Investing in Manufacturing Communities Partnership, Partnership for Sustainable Communities, and Performance Partnership Pilots for Disconnected Youth have supported holistic responses to pressing issues. Today over 1,800 communities nationwide are implementing place-based initiatives that draw on resources across agencies and rely on close coordination with local businesses, philanthropy, and Government.

The 2017 Budget continues to institutionalize the Administration's place-based approach to coordinating programs that help create jobs and opportunity, promote resilience and sustainability, and implement local visions in communities across the Nation. In addition to investments in Federal staffing and training, the Budget supports key programs, providing increased funding for distressed communities to plan and implement comprehensive and community-driven approaches.

The Budget:

- Supports the Administration's Promise Zones initiative. This initiative establishes partnerships between the Federal Government, local communities, and businesses to more holistically address a region's or neighborhood's needs, including to create jobs, increase economic security, expand educational opportunities, increase access to quality, affordable housing, and improve public safety. The competitively-chosen Promise Zones are high-poverty urban, rural, and tribal communities where local government, non-profits, businesses, and community leaders collaborate to make investments that reward hard work and expand opportunity. The Federal Government partners with these communities to help them secure the resources and flexibility they need to achieve their goals. To date, the President has designated 13 Promise Zones, and seven more will be announced in 2016. Federal agencies support all 20 Promise Zones through tailored technical assistance at the local level. The Budget continues to propose Promise Zone tax incentives to stimulate growth and investments in targeted communities, such as tax credits for hiring workers and incentives for capital investment within the Zones.
- Invests in efforts to transform distressed communities. The Budget expands the Department of Education's Promise Neighborhoods program and HUD's Choice Neighborhoods program. These programs have already provided critical funding for comprehensive and community-driven approaches to improving the educational and life outcomes of residents in over 100 distressed communities. The Budget provides \$128 million for Promise Neighborhoods and \$200 million for Choice Neighborhoods, an overall increase of \$130 million over 2016 enacted levels for the two programs. This additional funding will support implementation grants for approximately 15 new Promise Neighborhoods and six new Choice Neighborhoods, and numerous other planning grants for communities to engage with stakeholders to create plans for future revitalization.
- Addresses the unique needs of poor rural communities. Recognizing that too many rural communities struggle with persistently high rates of child poverty, the Budget invests in innovative strategies to increase rural families' access to promising and evidence-based programs and services. The Budget provides \$20 million for two-generation demonstration projects within USDA to fight rural child poverty —intentionally aligning high-quality early childhood education for children with high-quality workforce development for parents to put the entire family on a path to permanent economic security and positive life outcomes. Specific strategies for implementing the two-generation grants will be community-driven, but may include physical colocation of services, building collaboration models across agencies, establishing new systems and referral networks to link services, aligning disparate data systems, and improving coordination of program delivery across agencies. Growing the economy by investing in rural communities and increasing opportunities for families is key to our Nation's future. In 2010, Secretary Vilsack established USDA's StrikeForce Initiative for Rural Growth and Opportunity to address the specific challenges associated with rural poverty. The Budget provides \$5 million to build upon the success of USDA's StrikeForce Initiative by developing field-based staff that will be focused on improving the access to USDA programs by persons and communities in persistent poverty areas.

Supporting Affordable Rental Housing for 4.5 Million Families.

Housing assistance not only helps families make ends meet, it can help families move to communities with greater opportunities and increase housing stability. The Budget provides \$20.9 billion for the Housing Choice Voucher program to help approximately 2.2 million very low-income families afford

decent housing in neighborhoods of their choice. The Budget also includes \$10.8 billion for the Project-Based Rental Assistance program to maintain affordable rental housing for 1.2 million families, and \$6.4 billion in operating and capital subsidies to provide affordable public housing for 1.1 million families. Further, the Budget provides \$50 million for the Rental Assistance Demonstration program, and expands its authority to allow certain properties under the Section 202 Housing for the Elderly program to convert to long-term, project-based contracts that can leverage private financing for capital improvements.

Ending Homelessness.

The Budget sustains funding to support programs dedicated to ending veteran homelessness, while also providing \$11 billion in housing vouchers and rapid rehousing over the next ten years to reach and maintain the goal of ending homelessness among all of America's families by 2020. This significant investment is based on recent rigorous research that found that families who utilized vouchers -- compared to alternative forms of assistance to the homeless -- had fewer incidents of homelessness, child separations, intimate partner violence and school moves, less food insecurity, and generally less economic stress. Complementing this mandatory proposal, the Budget provides targeted discretionary increases to address homelessness, including 25,500 new units of permanent, supportive housing to end chronic homelessness, 10,000 new Housing Choice Vouchers targeted to homeless families with children, \$25 million to test innovative projects that support homeless youth, and 8,000 new units of rapid re-housing that provides tailored assistance to help homeless families stabilize in housing and then assists them to become more self-sufficient. This investment will further build the evidence base on this emerging intervention. The Budget also provides an additional \$6 million for the Runaway and Homeless Youth programs, including over \$2 million to support prevention demonstration projects.

Runaway Homeless Youth Program.

The Budget provides an additional \$6 million for the Runaway and Homeless Youth programs, including over \$2 million to support prevention demonstration projects.

Promoting Better Outcomes for Disconnected Youth.

The Budget would also authorize up to 10 new Performance Partnership Pilots for Disconnected Youth. Building on provisions in FY 2014, FY 2015, and FY 2016 appropriations bills, this authority would create a fourth round of pilots allowing States, tribes, and localities blend certain discretionary funding and receive waivers under multiple youth-serving programs to improve education, employment, and other key outcomes and build evidence about more effective ways to help vulnerable youth. In FY 2015, a consortium of six agencies awarded the first cohort of nine pilots to give state, local, and tribal communities customized flexibility to make a difference in the lives of local youth. Each pilot is conducting a site-specific evaluation of local outcomes, and the Department of Labor is leading an evaluation to look at cross-site implementation of the initiative overall. In FY 2016, the interagency consortium has grown to include HUD alongside ED, DOL, DOJ, HHS, CNCS, and the Institute for Museum and Library Services. In the coming year, this consortium expects to select up to 20 new pilots under two competitions.

Supporting the President's New Executive Actions to Reduce Gun Violence

The Budget supports the President's plan to protect our children and communities by reducing gun violence through background checks, inspections of Federally-licensed firearms dealers, improved tracing and ballistics analysis, and efforts to keep guns out of the hands of dangerous criminals. The Budget provides funding to hire 200 new special agents and investigators for the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, Firearms, and Explosives (ATF); enhance the National Integrated Ballistics Information Network (NIBIN); and improve the National Instant Background Check System (NICS). Additionally, the Departments of Defense, Justice, and Homeland Security will conduct and sponsor research into gun safety technology that would reduce the frequency of harm from accidental discharge or unauthorized use. Lastly, the budget includes a \$500 million investment to increase access to mental health care.

Building Ladders of Opportunity for All Young People.

In 2014 the President launched *My Brother's Keeper*, a new initiative to address persistent opportunity gaps faced by boys and young men of color and ensure that all young people can reach their full potential. An interagency task force is working to improve how the Federal Government's own policies and programs can better support these efforts. Hundreds of local governments, philanthropies, and local businesses have responded to the President's call to action to implement their own cradle-to-college-and-career strategies for improving the life outcomes of all young people. The Budget provides support for many efforts that will help achieve the goals of the *My Brother's Keeper* initiative, including youth jobs programs, juvenile justice reforms, initiatives to curb the high school dropout rate for disconnected youth, investments in community college and efforts to improve postsecondary education success, and technical assistance to communities working to improve life outcomes to put all youth in America on a path to success.

Strengthening Efforts to Help Poor Families Succeed.

The Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) program was designed to provide states with more flexibility while requiring them to engage recipients in work activities, but after 20 years there is strong evidence that the program can do more to help families get back on their feet and work toward self-sufficiency.

The years after the 1996 welfare law was enacted saw a strong economy and the implementation of work-supporting policies such as an expanded EITC and child care assistance, which along with changes to cash welfare programs contributed to an increase in employment rates among single mothers. However, that progress stalled and then reversed in the early part of the 2000s, giving back a significant portion of the earlier gains. In addition, few families have worked their way into the middle class, while 3 million children are in families living on less than \$2 per person per day in cash income. The rise in children living in such deep poverty is at least in part due to the declining role of TANF as a safety net. There is now substantial evidence that further reforms are needed to meet our 21st century poverty challenges.

To address these concerning trends, the Budget includes a number of proposals to strengthen the TANF program. It (1) increases resources for TANF to help offset 20 years of erosion in TANF funding and ensures that States meet their state funding requirements without using funding gimmicks, (2) requires States to spend a majority of their funds on the core purposes of TANF, and ensures all TANF funds are spent on low-income families, (3) calls on Congress to provide States with more flexibility to design effective work programs in exchange for holding States accountable for the

outcome that really matters – helping parents find jobs, (4) proposes that HHS be required to publish an annual measure or measures related to child poverty in States, and (5) creates a workable countercyclical measure modeled after the effective TANF Emergency Fund created during the Great Recession and utilized by governors of both parties. The Budget also continues a prior proposal to redirect funds currently in the poorly designed contingency fund to finance two important innovative approaches to reducing poverty and promoting self-sufficiency – subsidized jobs programs, and two generation initiatives that seek to improve employment outcomes of parents and developmental and educational outcomes of children.

Supporting Families in Crisis So They Can Stabilize and Move Toward Self-Sufficiency.

The Budget will invest in a new \$2 billion Emergency Aid and Service Connection initiative to test and scale innovative State and local approaches to aid families facing financial crisis, including families on the brink because of a temporary illness or a broken down car, and families already in crisis. The funding will provide families the emergency help they need both to avert a downward spiral or to reverse one, and then connect those who need it to longer term assistance, such as income assistance, job training, child care, and mental health and substance use disorder treatment, so that families are stabilized, parents can get back on their feet, and children can thrive. These efforts will be rigorously evaluated so that the projects can inform future policymaking and program design at the Federal, State, and local levels.

Supporting Children and Youth in Foster Care.

As part of the Administration's efforts to provide support for stable homes and strong support structures for vulnerable children and youth, the Budget includes a package of proposals to help improve the lives of children and youth in foster care and to help them reach their full potential. The Budget includes \$3.4 billion in new mandatory investments designed to do more to prevent the need for foster care and assist children and families so that children can either be reunited with their biological parents or placed in a permanent home where they can thrive. The Budget includes funding to provide critical preventative services to vulnerable families and children to address hardships early, safely keeping more children out of foster care and with their families. Additionally, the Budget includes funding to promote family-based care for children with behavioral and mental health needs to reduce the use of congregate care – which can have negative effects on children. The Budget also provides funding to help improve the training and skills of the child welfare workforce—individuals working with some of the most vulnerable children and youth in the country, including funding to help caseworkers obtain a Bachelor or Master's degree in social work and incentivize State child welfare agencies to hire and retain caseworkers with this specialized education. The Budget includes funding for Tribes to build their child welfare infrastructure, and for tribal children and youth removed from their homes to remain in their communities. Additionally, the Budget includes \$35 million in new discretionary funding to provide comprehensive services to youth in the child welfare system who are victims of or at-risk of human trafficking, and to build capacity and strengthen the services of tribal child welfare systems.

Improving Mobility for Low-Income Families.

Based on studies that show that moving to higher opportunity areas can have significant and positive long-term earnings and college attainment outcomes for children, the Budget includes investments in the Housing Choice Voucher program to improve the mobility of low-income families. As part of the

\$20.9 billion request for the Housing Choice Voucher program, the Budget provides \$2.1 billion in Public Housing Authority (PHA) administrative fees to not only support fundamental functions needed to operate the program, such as housing quality inspections and tenant income certifications, but to ensure that PHAs have sufficient resources to promote mobility and give low-income families greater access to areas with lower crime, more job opportunities, and better schools. In addition, the Budget provides \$15 million to implement a Mobility Counseling Demonstration program to help families with housing vouchers move to and stay in safer neighborhoods with stronger schools and access to jobs. These investments will be distributed to approximately 10 regional housing program sites with participating PHAs and/or private non-profits over a three-year period. A portion of the funding will also support an evaluation to measure the impact of the counseling demonstration to further inform the policy process and design.

Rural Youth Poverty.

Recognizing that too many rural communities struggle with persistently high rates of child poverty, the Budget invests in innovative strategies to increase rural families' access to promising and evidence-based programs and services. The Budget provides \$20 million for two-generation demonstration projects within USDA to fight rural child poverty —intentionally aligning high-quality early childhood education for children with high-quality workforce development for parents to put the entire family on a path to permanent economic security and positive life outcomes. The Budget also introduces a new rural home visiting program that complements HHS's evidence-based Maternal, Infant, and Early Childhood Home Visiting program to serve more high-risk, high-need children and families in remote rural areas.

Children and Youth- Encouraging State Paid Leave Initiatives.

Too many American workers must make the painful choice between caring for their families and a paycheck they desperately need. While the Family and Medical Leave Act allows many workers to take job-protected unpaid time off to care for a new baby or sick child, or tend to their own health during a serious illness, millions of families cannot afford to use unpaid leave. Evidence shows that paid parental leave policies provide health benefits that extend to children, including lower infant mortality, yet employers are not required to offer paid leave in most States. A handful of States and localities have enacted policies to offer paid leave, and the Federal government can encourage more States to follow their lead. The Budget includes more than \$2 billion for the Paid Leave Partnership Initiative to assist up to five States that wish to launch paid leave programs, following the examples of California, New Jersey, and Rhode Island. States that participate in the Paid Leave Partnership Initiative would be eligible to receive funds for the initial set up and half of the benefit costs of the program for three years. The Budget also includes funding for grants to help States and localities conduct analyses to inform the development of paid family and medical leave programs. These investments complement the President's executive actions to expand paid leave for employees of Federal contractors.

ENSURING QUALITY, AFFORDABLE HEALTH CARE FOR OUR CHILDREN

Improving Medicaid and the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP).

State Medicaid and Children's Health Insurance Programs provide health and long-term care coverage to more than 70 million low income Americans. The Budget strengthens these critical programs by

providing further incentive for States to expand Medicaid by covering the full cost of expansion for the first three years regardless of when a state expands, giving States options to streamline eligibility determination and help people get and maintain coverage, expanding targeted benefits for adults and children, and improving care delivery for individuals eligible for both Medicare and Medicaid. The Budget expands access to Medicaid home and community-based services, and tests a new approach to delivering long-term care services and supports. In addition, the Budget provides tools to States, Territories, and the Federal government to fight fraud, waste, and abuse, supports reforms to lower Medicaid drug costs, and includes other initiatives aimed at increasing quality and maximizing program cost-effectiveness.

Implementing the Affordable Care Act.

The Affordable Care Act (ACA) has taken significant steps toward putting the nation back on a sustainable fiscal course while laying the foundation for a higher quality, more secure health care system. Through financial assistance to make coverage more affordable and increased Federal support to States expanding Medicaid coverage for newly eligible low-income adults, the ACA has provided high-quality, affordable coverage to millions of Americans who would otherwise be uninsured, while also strengthening coverage for those who already had insurance.

Now in the third year of full ACA implementation, millions of people have enrolled in private insurance through the Health Insurance Marketplace or for coverage through Medicaid and the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP). Additionally, millions more young adults already have gained coverage under the health care law by staying on their parents' plans until their 26th birthday.

We now live in an era where no child will be denied coverage because of a pre-existing condition like asthma. No American will have to worry that losing a job means you can't get health coverage. And small businesses may be able to get financial help to pay for new affordable coverage options for their employees.

The challenges in our health care system were decades in the making and will not be solved overnight, but millions of Americans have signed up for insurance and are getting the peace of mind of knowing that they can get the care they need without losing everything they have worked and saved for. And Americans across the country have new options with health plans that give them the security of knowing that if they want to change jobs or start their own business, they will have access to affordable health insurance for their family.

Improving and Expanding Access to Mental Health Services for Native Youth.

The Budget includes \$60 million in HHS's Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration and Indian Health Service, to support the Administration's priority of expanding access to mental health services to Native youth, as part of the Generation Indigenous Initiative. The funding will provide youth-focused behavioral and mental health, and substance abuse services, and reduce the number of suicides among Native youth, which is currently the second leading cause of death among Native youth ages 8-24 and occurs at 2.5 times the national rate.

Preventing and Treating Prescription Drug Abuse and Heroin Use.

More Americans now die every year from drug overdoses than in vehicle crashes, and the majority of these overdoses involve opioids—a class of drugs that includes prescription pain medication and heroin. Prescription opioid-related overdoses alone cost an estimated tens of billions in medical and work-related costs each year. The Administration has supported and expanded efforts to prevent drug use, pursue "smart on crime" approaches to drug enforcement, improve prescribing practices for pain medication, increase access to treatment, reduce overdose deaths, and support the millions of Americans in recovery. However, too few Americans are getting treatment, and opioid related overdose deaths reached their highest level in 2014. Individuals who want treatment but do not get it often report cost and lack of access as reasons.

The President's FY 2017 Budget includes \$1 billion in new mandatory funding over two years to expand access to treatment for prescription drug abuse and heroin use. This funding will boost efforts to help individuals with an opioid use disorder seek treatment, successfully complete treatment, and sustain recovery. This funding includes:

- \$920 million to support cooperative agreements with States to expand access to medication-assisted treatment for opioid use disorders. States will receive funds based on the severity of the epidemic and on the strength of their strategy to respond to it. States can use these funds to expand treatment capacity and make services more affordable.
- \$50 million in National Health Service Corps funding to expand access to substance use treatment providers. This funding will help support approximately 700 providers able to provide substance use disorder treatment services, including medication-assisted treatment, in areas across the country most in need of behavioral health providers.
- \$30 million to evaluate the effectiveness of treatment programs employing medication-assisted treatment under real-world conditions and help identify opportunities to improve treatment for patients with opioid use disorders.

This investment, combined with other efforts underway to reduce barriers to treatment for substance use disorders, will help ensure that every American who wants treatment can access it and get the help they need.

The President's Budget also includes an increase of more than \$90 million to continue and build on current efforts across the Departments of Justice (DOJ) and Health and Human Services (HHS) to expand state-level prescription drug overdose prevention strategies, increase the availability of medication-assisted treatment programs, improve access to the overdose-reversal drug naloxone, and support targeted enforcement activities. A portion of this funding includes support for rural areas, where rates of overdose and opioid use are particularly high. To help further expand access to treatment, the Budget includes an HHS pilot project for nurse practitioners and physician assistants to prescribe buprenorphine for opioid use disorder treatment, where allowed by state law.

Extending the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP).

The Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) currently serves over 8 million children of working parents who are not eligible for Medicaid. The Budget proposes to extend funding for CHIP, which is slated to expire in 2017, through 2019, ensuring continued, comprehensive, and affordable coverage for these children.